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 NZSA TOP OF THE SOUTH NEWS
19 October 2018
Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz.  Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
HELP NEEDED BY A WRITING COLLEAGUE

Some of you will remember Rosemary Purse, who was active in the Nelson writing scene a few years ago. 

Now in her late seventies, Rosemary is suffering from the effects of PTSD and needs help with a report she wants to deliver to the Nelson Marlborough DHB before Christmas.

Rosemary says, ‘I have come to understand that I need someone not involved in my medical history to assist me. It took me a long time to realise that PTSD was curbing my ability to edit this very important document which I have had preliminary discussions regarding. So I am trusting in my instinct that creative writers such as yourselves would be the best folk for me to feel able to hand the report to. Born during the earlier days of World War Two I have never found it easy to ask for help, but I am doing that now. So, any takers to help me deal with this situation?’

The report is about 7300 words, and Rosemary is willing to pay for editing if necessary. She lives in Richmond and can be contacted on 03-544 9694 or romehirobinson@icloud.com
NELSON ARTS FESTIVAL  –  ONE WEEK TO GO!

The Nelson Arts Festival comes to an end on Friday 26 October, with the Masked Parade & Carnival from 5.30 pm. There are a few events in the 
Page & Blackmore Readers and Writers programme happening over Labour Weekend, including the following with local connections:

On Sunday 21 October, Naomi Arnold discusses ‘The Robots Are Coming’ 

at 1.30 pm, and Headlands, the book she edited, in the session ‘Mind Matters’, at 3.30 pm.

On Monday 22 October, Fiona Summerfield explores food writing in ‘Beyond the Plate’ at 1.30 pm. 
These events take place at the Granary Festival Café, Founders Park.

There are two exhibitions running until the end of the week:

‘The Story Inside My Head’, in which eight established artists have collaborated with writer Michelanne Forster, shows at the Refinery ArtSpace in Halifax Street; and Poetry Lane – aka Bank Lane, which runs between Trafalgar Street and Montgomery Square – displays poster-sized poems by Nelson’s renowned and upcoming poets, including Top of the South branch members Panni Palásti and Cat Woodward. 

To see the programme and to book, go to: http://www.nelsonartsfestival.co.nz/ 

MARLBOROUGH WRITERS REPORT

Marlborough Writers last meeting on 16 October was at the Saint Clair Family Estate in Rapaura Road. Convenor Annette Rattray sends this report:

‘Our rather lengthy meeting began with lunch, redeeming the15% discount vouchers for that venue donated to Writers of Marlborough. We started off indoors, but due to competing noise from other parties and spontaneous laughter from our own – caused by Joyce’s mind-boggling 200-word ‘murder-take’ on the topic ‘Spooky’ – we moved to the courtyard for coffee, drinks and dessert. Interestingly, three of the ‘spooky’ offerings related to experiences with animals, while another concerned an apparition. The food was good, the vines were sprouting, the day was sunny, and we had a productive meeting. 

‘We will be returning to our designated venue at Fairweathers (36 Scott Street, Blenheim) next month. We agreed to stick to a noon start for this meeting on Tuesday 20 November, when the venue and timing for the December breakup will be decided. The 200 word topic for November is ‘December Breakup’. 

‘Several matters were discussed:

1. The timing of our meetings. I have only had one negative feedback regarding the noon start. We agreed we could have early evening meetings in February, March and April if enough folk are keen and
indicate their preference.

2. Inviting speakers with experience in writing, publishing etc. to provide ‘meat for the mind’, if we can gather a worthwhile audience together. Possible names are needed.

3. Consider joint meetings with the Picton Writers’ Group.

4. Provide a slot at each meeting for a member to ‘show and tell’ what they have done/are doing/working on, with constructive comments.

5. Compile a list of contributions received for the ‘local publications’ that are underway, and distribute it so that the authors know nothing has gone missing in the interstellar ‘cloud’ prior to editing and publication. 

Recipes for Writers (hopefully closes end of Nov) annetterattray@hotmail.com
In an Ideal World (Picton initiative – deadline 31 Jan pandi.goodhope@gmail.com


‘If you know of events coming up that would interest the Marlborough Writers Group, or if there is an item that you would like to put on the agenda for our November meeting, please contact annetterattray@hotmail.com.’

STEMWRITERS GROUP AT NELSON LIBRARY
STEMWriters is a small group with widely varying interests in writing, from short fiction to social commentary, social history and poetry. They meet on the second and fourth Tuesday of each month at 1 pm at the Elma Turner Library in Nelson. The next meeting is on Tuesday 23 October. For more information contact  Alyson Baker at 03-546 0416 or alyson.baker@ncc.govt.nz
‘DEAR MARY-ANNE’ – AUTHOR TALK IN NELSON

Mary-anne Scott will be talking about ‘Teenagers: Fact and Fiction’ at Volume bookshop  on Tuesday 23 October at 6 pm.

Mary-anne is a writer of both fact and fiction. She pens a weekly advice column that is circulated to 24 papers around the country, and she also writes fiction for teenagers. Her three novels have all been short-listed for the New Zealand Book Awards for Children and Young Adults. 

Come and hear Mary-anne talk about her books, her column and the teenagers that inspire her writing. Feel free to bring a question for the column – or write one on the night! (confidentiality is assured). Volume is at 15 Church Street, Nelson. More information from books@volume.nz
PICTON POETS NEXT MEETING

Picton Poets meet next on Wednesday 24 October, 10.30 am – 12 noon at Picton Library. The topic for the writing challenge is an early memory that sticks in your mind.

The poets meet on the fourth Wednesday of the month, and welcome new members and visitors. For more information contact Mary Howan on 03-573 5973 or nadamary@xtra.co.nz
VOTE FOR A BESTSELLER

Seven New Zealand novels, eight children’s & YA books and five non-fiction titles comprise the Top 20 Bestsellers voted as favourites by booksellers from all over the country. Now, the public have their opportunity to vote for their Bestseller of the Decade, in celebration of the fourth annual NZ Bookshop Day on Saturday 27 October.

See the full list at http://www.publishers.org.nz/a-decade-of-new-zealand-bestsellers-to-celebrate-this-nz-bookshop-day/
Bookshops all over New Zealand will be celebrating these titles with events and celebrations on NZ Bookshop Day, Saturday 27 October. And there is a chance to win one of two prizes $500 of book tokens to fuel your future reading habits! While the Bestseller of the Decade will be decided by whichever title receives the most votes, all voters both online and offline will be entered into a random draw for $500 book tokens. Voting is now open at 

https://www.booksellers.co.nz/votebestsellers
BOOK FEVER AT VOLUME

To celebrate NZ Bookshop Day on 27 October, Volume has devised a list of book-positive activities for readers to enjoy. Pick up a Book Fever bookmark with your next book from Volume in 15 Church Street, Nelson, then tick off the activities and return the bookmark to go in the draw for a prize. The draw will take place in the shop at 2 pm on Bookshop Day. 

BOOK LAUNCH IN TAKAKA

Golden Bay Writers book will be launching their anthology Golden Bay Calling on Saturday 27 October, 2 – 4 pm, at The Dangerous Kitchen, 46 Commercial Street, Takaka.

All short story writers and poets who contributed to the book (and their friends and family!) are invited to come and help launch the book they helped to create. All contributors receive one free copy. The book is for sale for $20, and would make an ideal Christmas/Solstice present. For more information contact Charlotte Squire at charlottesquirecoms@gmail.com 
BOOK LAUNCH AND AUTHOR TALK IN BLENHEIM
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A landmark publication Elizabeth Lissaman: New Zealand’s pioneer studio potter  by Jane Vial with Steve Austin will be launched on Sunday 28 October, 2 - 3 pm, at Marlborough Museum, 276 Arthur Baker Place, Blenheim. The authors will be there to sign copies of the book and discuss the Museum’s collection of Elizabeth Lissaman’s work. This is a free event, but please RSVP by 20 October by calling 03-5781712 or emailing info@marlboroughmuseum.org.nz
There will be an evening discussion with Jane Vial and Steve Austin on The Life and Work of Elizabeth Lissaman, New Zealand’s pioneer studio potter, on Tuesday 6 November, 7.30 pm at Marlborough District Library, 33 Arthur Street, Blenheim. The book will be available for sale for $59.90 (please bring correct cash on the night), otherwise copies can be purchased from Marlborough Museum. This is a free event, but please RSVP by Friday 2 November to info@marlboroughmuseum.org.nz. This event is part of the Summit Marlborough Heritage Festival. 

CIDEROLOGY  BOOK LAUNCH IN NELSON

Gabe Cook is a ciderologist living in the UK. In his book Ciderology: From History and Heritage to the Craft Cider Revolution he shares his passion for all things cider (and perry!), with an essential history of the drink and production processes, and a round-the-world tour of the most important and exciting cider makers in operation. Gabe has a local connection in that he worked in the Moutere where he expanded his knowledge of fermented beverages by working for craft cider pioneers, Peckham’s, and also at the award-winning Waimea Estates winery. 

Ciderology contains delicious recipes incorporating cider, tasting notes for cider styles that you can try yourself, and a wealth of anecdotes and tales that intermingle fact and myth. A real treat for the drinks enthusiast, inveterate cider lover and cider novice alike, Ciderology contains anything and everything you have ever needed to know about cider.


Ciderology will be launched at at Page and Blackmore, 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson, on Thursday 1 November, 5.30 pm, when Gabe will be discussing his knowledge of cider, with tastings.

YA BOOK LAUNCH IN NELSON
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Join local author Rachael Craw, award winning author of the Spark trilogy, for the launch of her latest Young Adult novel, The Rift, a heart-pounding urban fantasy, brimming with mystery, adventure and romance.

For generations, the Rangers of Black Water Island have guarded the Old Herd against horrors released by the Rift. Cal West, an apprentice Ranger with a rare scar and even rarer gifts, fights daily to prove he belongs within their ranks. After nine years away, Meg Archer returns to her childhood home only to find the Island is facing a new threat that not even the Rangers are prepared for. Meg and Cal can’t ignore their attraction, but can they face their darkest fears to save the Island from disaster?

The launch takes place at the Elma Turner Library, Halifax Street, Nelson, on Thursday 1 November, at 6.30- 7.30 pm. There will be a Q&A, book signing and refreshments to enjoy. Co-hosts, Volume – NZ's No. 1 Independent Bookshop 2018 – will be onsite with all of Rachael's titles available for purchase. Read more about Rachael here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/rachael-craw.htmle Rift , 
‘LIFE SENTENCE’ WRITING GROUP 
‘Life Sentence’ is a writing group for those who want to write better, be inspired and be supported to publish. They meet on the first Thursday of the month at The Workshop in New Street, Nelson, 5.30 - 7pm. The next meeting will be on Thursday 1 November. 

For more information contact Chris Stuart on 027 777 2556, or email chrisannstuart@gmail.com.

SUBMISSIONS INVITED FROM TOP OF THE SOUTH WRITERS
Writers of Picton invite writers from across the Top of the South to submit original creative non- fiction up to 3000 words and /or poems up to 50 lines for a proposed anthology.

Submissions might be serious, quirky, humorous or prophetic, but on the theme ‘In an Ideal World . . .’ They should be sent in electronic format as an email attachment, together with contact details by 31 January 2019 to 
petergoodhope@gmail.com
Authors retain copyright of their work. Submissions will be subject to editing and proofreading in consultation with the author. 

POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for September is Commemoration by Lorelle Baxter. 
Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criterion is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol Ercolano at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

The ‘window poems’ are published in the biennial Horizons anthologies, which also feature the winning stories from the Page & Blackmore Short Story Competitions. Every author included in the anthology receives a free copy.  

The poems that appeared during 2015 and 2016 appear in Horizons 3, which is available for purchase here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/publications.html 

The poems displayed during 2017 and 2018 will be included in Horizons 4, which will be published during the later part of 2019. 
